
Select Board votes not to 
accept free legal advice 
Discussion contentious, offer unclear

By Theresa Knapp 

After a 90-minute discussion 
during a mostly-contentious 
meeting, the Select Board voted 
on Dec. 13 not to replace cur-
rent legal counsel Peter Durn-
ing of  Mackie Shea Durning 
PC, who is handling environ-
mental matters for the Town of  
Hopedale in a lawsuit regard-
ing 364 West Street, with David 
Lurie of  Lurie Friedman LLP. 

The vote was 2-1-0 with 
Brian Keyes and Louis Arcudi 
III in favor, and Glenda Haz-
ard abstaining. 

The issue was put on the 
Dec. 13 agenda after it was in-
troduced by Chairman Keyes 
during “Public and Board 
Member Comments” at the 
board’s Nov. 22 meeting. At 
that time, Keyes mentioned a 
social media post by resident 
Liz Reilly, who is the lead plain-
tiff in the so-called “10-citizen 
lawsuit” against the town re-

garding the purchase of  Chap-
ter 61 land at 364 West Street; 
those citizens are represented 
by Lurie in that suit. 

According to Keyes, the No-
vember social media post said 
Lurie had offered to represent 
the town for free in its litigation 
against the Grafton & Upton 
Railroad. As of  press time, 
Hopedale Town News had not 
seen documentation regarding 
that offer. 

On Nov. 22, Keyes said, 
“This board has shown that 
it has faith in who is currently 
representing them. At the end 
of  the day, we feel very com-
fortable with the competency 
of  both Mr. Riley from KP 
Law as well as what Mr. Durn-
ing has been able to provide 
now for quite some time.” He 
listed several reasons why a 
change would not be appropri-
ate and said Lurie would likely 
have a conflict of  interest if  he 
represented the town in one 

matter while suing the town in 
another matter. 

“Anyway, I did want to re-
spond to that. That we’re going 
to stay with who’s currently 
representing us on the matter 
and that’s how it’s going to be,” 
Keyes said.  

At that Nov. 22 meeting, 
Hazard said the board had not 
yet discussed the matter. Keyes 
clarified his comments were his 
personal opinion. 

That November exchange 
kicked off  the social media 
thread referenced by Keyes on 
Dec. 13. 

Hazard also commented 
on the post which Keyes said 
“opened it up to an open meet-
ing law violation.” Hopedale 
has a three-member Select 
Board. Both board members 
posted using their personal so-
cial media accounts.  
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Fire Chief says 
department understaffed 
and “playing with fire”

HFD has had  
12 resignations in 
13 years 

By Theresa Knapp 

Hopedale Fire Chief  Thomas 
Daige is frustrated with yet an-
other resignation from the fire 
department and says the town is 
“playing with fire” with an under-
staffed department. 
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Keyes said, “I put a comment 
out there, on social media, say-
ing — paraphrasing here — that 
I felt personally ‘No way, Jose’ on 
Mr. Lurie representing the Town 
of  Hopedale for free. I got chal-
lenged by that by this particular 
board member [Hazard]…the 
item is on the agenda because of  
that.” 

Hazard said at the start of  a 
contentious discussion that was 
moderated by third board mem-
ber Arcudi, “I think this started 
because there was a representa-

tion on social media about the 
board having already discussed 
this, and I wanted to point out 
that that was not a foregone con-
clusion - that we haven’t had that 
discussion and I appreciate hav-
ing this discussion now.” 

Keyes said, “I don’t recall 
ever making a statement that the 
board had discussed it and that 
we had made a decision or I had 
single-handedly made a decision 
that Mr. Lurie wouldn’t get con-
sideration to represent the Town 
of  Hopedale…My statement 
was that I am, back it up, in the 
last open discussion [Nov. 22], 
I’m perfectly comfortable with 
our representation that we have; 

I think they’ve served us up until 
now, so I wouldn’t even bring this 
up for discussion and vote until I 
was pressed by you [Hazard] in 
an open forum so here we are.” 

Keyes said he has the author-
ity as chairman to decide what 
items are placed on the agenda. 

Because the board had not 
heard from Lurie himself, it was 
not clear if  Lurie was offering 
to become sole town counsel; to 
replace current counsel, serve 
as co-counsel, or serve as a con-
sultant to current counsel in the 
West Street matter only; or to 
assist the town only if  it goes be-
fore the Surface Transportation 
Board, a possibility if  the cur-

rent settlement agreement with 
GURR becomes void. 

“Until we have clarification, 
we have no idea what the next 
steps are, and until then I don’t 
see a reason that we would even 
consider changing counsel or 
doing anything,” Arcudi said 
after an hour of  discussion. “We 
all agree right now, there’s no 
need to change counsel. Peter 
Durning is our counsel for West 
Street, KP Law is our counsel to 
fight the 10 residents lawsuit, and 
we are going to move on to the 
next topic.” 

Hazard abstained from the 
vote, saying the matter had “es-
calated” and that Keyes had 

missed her point. 
“I’m surprised that this is the 

motion on the table. This was not 
the point I was trying to make. 
This is not a good time to sim-
ply fire our attorney and I never 
suggested that. What I’m saying 
is that I think Attorney Lurie has 
something that he can add to the 
mix going forward but right now 
we don’t know what ‘forward’ 
is. So why this motion is on the 
table is confusing to me from the 
start.” 

The matter can be revisited by 
the future. 

Municipal meeting recordings 
can be found at www.townhall-
streams.com 
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Town renews licenses for 2022
By Theresa Knapp 

At its meeting on Dec. 13, 
2021, the Select Board renewed 
the licenses for the following busi-
nesses for 2022: 

• Class I (for new car dealers): 
D.C. Bates Equipment

• Class II (for used car dealers):  
Milford Auto Sales; A&S De-
tailing & Auto Sales; Costa 
Auto Group, Inc.; Duet Mo-

tors; Lord & Son Auto Body 
& Paint; Off Lease Auto; Pa-
triots Custom Auto, Inc. 

• Common Victualler (for food 
service establishments that 
cook, prepare, and serve food 
for immediate consumption): 
Christiano Pizza, Cumber-
land Farms, Maria’s Pizza, 
Hong Kong House , Dunkin 
Donuts, Beyond Full, Hoped-
ale Country Club

• All Alcohol (Restaurant): 
Hopedale Country Club

• All Alcohol (Package Store): 
Brother’s Liquor, Hopedale 
Package Store

• Non-Sunday Entertainment: 
Hopedale Country Club 
For more information, visit www.

hopedale-ma.gov under “Licenses & 
Permits.” 

Volunteers wanted
Seeking Grandfriends for 
Hopedale Pre-School

Bright Beginnings Center is 
looking for seniors who would 
like to volunteer in the classroom. 
Volunteers will interact with stu-
dents, helping them in various 
ways; reading to students, helping 
them with their work or joining 
them for lunch. What a wonder-

ful way to start the new year! And 
interview and CORI check are 
required. Please contact Carole 
Mullen at the Hopedale Senior 
Center — 508-634-2208 — for 
more details.

Covid protocoles are in place.
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Daige was before the Select 
Board on Nov. 22 to present the 
resignation of  the latest full-time 
firefighter to leave the depart-
ment which led to a discussion 
about staffing. 

“This is the 12th full-time 
member that I have hired and 
watched go out the door to go to 
a more-staffed fire department as 
well as better pay in 13 years,” 
Daige said. “This is a recurring 
theme, like you’ve dealt with with 
the police department - same 
thing with us. We’re investing in 
these employees for three to four 
years and they’re walking out the 
door and leaving it all behind.” 

In the employee’s letter of  
resignation, the firefighter said 
he was leaving Hopedale after 
eight years to join the Hopkinton 
Fire Department where he will 
be “working with more [person-
nel] per group and better benefits 
along with higher competitive 
wages.”  

Select Board Chairman Brian 
Keyes said he issue needs to be 
addressed “or we’re just going to 
have a revolving door of  some 
sort and we just can’t afford to 
do that as a community regard-
less of  our size.” 

Daige said Hopedale needs 
to adopt an officer candidacy 
program and start developing 
staff early in their career, and the 
town has to “make it lucrative to 
get these guys to stay around.” 

Daige said ideal staffing would 
include hiring eight more fire-
fighters to staff four per shift, 24 
hours a day, seven days a week. 

“We can do a lot more on a 
fire engine with four than we can 
with two,” he said citing an ex-
ample of  a house fire on Nov. 21 
at 9:30 p.m.  

“It took the first engine 11 
minutes to get there so, I mean, 
you’re playing with fire, no pun 
intended, and we have been,” 
Daige told the Select Board. “I 
had to explain to the residents, 
‘Sorry it took so long but the two 
firefighters you have on duty are 
out on a medical call and every-
body has to come from home.’” 

Keyes said the town has a 
“critical need” to increase fire 
staffing.

“If  we’re not going to make 
the investment, regardless of  a 
grant option or not, we’re either 
going to lose [employees] that 
we bring in and train, and we’re 
going to be less safe. Period. It’s 
that simple,” Keyes said. “And if  
residents feel like they don’t want 
to make the investment of  their 
tax dollars and choose to be less 
safe - I mean 11 minutes to get to 
a fire call in a basement, are you 
kidding me?” 

Selectman Louis Arcudi III 
requested the issue be on a future 
agenda so it can be discussed in 
detail with Daige. 

“I know that, with the police 
department, we did a revamp of  
some of  the ways we were doing 
steps and paying people and…
it seems that has actually added 
some value,” Arcudi said. “I’m 
hoping we can share some of  
these statistics with the residents 
as we go into the budget cycle. It 
may be something that we may 
be taking a very deeper dive and 
potentially a very significant in-
crease in next year’s budget, by 
increasing some of  those salaries 
or changing the payment metrics 
in order to not be paying for all 
of  these people to come in and 
train and then leave after two 
or three years to go to another 
town.” 

Chief 
says ‘call 
firefighter’ 
model is 
fading away

The Hopedale Fire De-
partment currently has 
eight full-time members 
and three open shifts; they 
have one out on medical 
leave and one who was [at 
press time] set to graduate 
from the academy in De-
cember.

Fire Chief Thomas Daige 
says Hopedale has a “very 
young department” - in 
number of career years - 
except for three who have 
been there 22 years, 15 
years, 10 years which leaves 
little room for career ad-
vancement. 

At a Select Board meet-
ing on Nov. 22, Daige told 
the board the call fire-
fighter model is “fading 
away,” noting in frustration, 
“I’m averaging 3.2 call fire-
fighters on a call – a little 
over 3 members out of 20 
call firefighters are showing 
up on an average!” 

FIRE
continued from page 1

Fire Department receives 
life-saving equipment 
purchased through grant

By Theresa Knapp

The Hopedale Fire Depart-
ment has received breathing 
equipment purchased with a 
grant and is expecting to receive 
additional life-saving tools in the 
near future. 

“Today we put our 36 self-
contained breathing apparatus 
units in service that we got from 
the AFG grant…All the mem-
bers have been trained to use 
those new units,” Fire Chief  
Thomas Daige told the Select 
Board at its Dec. 13 meeting. 

According to the U.S. Fire 
Administration, “Self-Contained 
Breathing Apparatus (SCBA) are 
one of  the most important items 
of  personal protective equip-
ment used by firefighters and 
rescue personnel. SCBA allow 
firefighters to enter hazardous 
environments to perform essen-
tial interior operations includ-
ing offensive fire attack, victim 
search, rescue and removal, ven-

tilation, and overhaul. They are 
also used at non-fire incidents 
involving hazardous materials 
and confined spaces where there 
is a threat of  toxic fumes or an 
oxygen-deficient atmosphere.” 

Daige said the department 
should soon receive an estimated 
$50,000 in Department of  Fire 

Service grants for various equip-
ment such as thermal imag-
ing cameras, multi-gas meters, 
battery-operated hydraulic auto 
extrication tools, personal flash-
lights, etc. 

For more information on SCBA, 
visit https://www.usfa.fema.gov/ 

Source: www.facebook.com/hopedalefiredepartment 
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Hopedale signs legal agreement regarding PFAS
By Theresa Knapp 

The Town of  Hopedale has 
entered into a legal services 
agreement with a series of  firms 
to identify the source of  any PFAS 
that might be in the town’s water. 

The stated purpose of  the 
agreement is for “investigating 
and assessing potential claims 
arising out of  the presence of  
per- and polyfluoroalkyl sub-
stances (“PFAS”) containment in 
water supply wells affecting the 
Town’s water systems” and to 
represent the town in any legal 
action it might pursue related to 
PFAS. 

According to the United 
States Environmental Protection 
Agency, “PFAS are widely used, 
long lasting chemicals, compo-
nents of  which break down very 
slowly over time.” 

“The big takeaway is there is 
no cost to the town,” said Select-
man Louis Arcudi III. “They are 
doing this basically as part of  a 
suit. They take on all the expenses 
as far as fighting the lawsuit…If  
they were to prevail, they would 
get 32.75 percent [of  any mon-
etary judgment]; if  there’s no 
settlement, we don’t owe them 
anything, they don’t owe us any-
thing.” 

Select Board Chairman Brian 
Keyes said this is similar to the 
mass tort action the town joined 
against the opioid industry. 

Arcudi noted the suit seeks to 
identify the manufacturer of  any 
material that triggered the PFAS, 
not necessarily the physical origin 
within the town. 

Ed Burt, Chairman of  the 
Water & Sewer Commissioners, 
said his board supports entering 
the agreement, adding the firms 
do not require any additional 
testing for the lawsuit. 

Burt said once the source 
is identified, “it could become 
our choice to pursue where that 
source actually came from in the 
town.” 

For more information on PFAS, 
visit www.epa.gov
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no tickets required
donations appreciatedSeptember 9th – 19 th
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Religious School now enrolling PreK – 7
email: school@shaareishalom.org

Open House - September 30th, 10am - noon

Shabbat Services

Start your membership today!

Sha’arei Shalom is a member-driven Jewish 
congregation serving the Greater Metrowest area.  
We offer a diverse congregation that understands 

the demands of busy families, the needs of 
seniors, and is affordable.  

If you would like more information,  
please feel free to call us at
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“Your water is safe” 
Tim Watson, manager of Hopedale’s Water Department, ad-

dressed the issue of PFAS at the Select Board’s meeting on Nov. 
11. He had a message for the public: 

“I just wanted to let you know and assure the residents that 
your water is safe. The well that has the high concentrations of 
PFAS has been shut off, and requested to be deactivated to save 
us a few dollars, and that your finished water that’s going out to 
the system at this time, and in the very foreseeable future, is safe 
to drink…There is no worry about PFAS contamination; we are 
well, well, well below the limits that are required.”

Hopedale has a new 
Library Director

The Trustees of  Bancroft 
Memorial Library are pleased 

to announce the appointment 
of  Tricia Perry to the position of  
Library Director, effective No-
vember 15, 2021. Tricia earned 
her Bachelor of  Arts degree from 
Smith College and her Master’s 
Degree in Library and Infor-
mation Science from Simmons 
College. Tricia has a strong 
background in library service 
with over 35 years of  experience 
in public and school libraries in 
the Greater Boston area. For the 
last seven years, Tricia was the 
Library Director at the West-
wood Public Library, including 
the Main Library and the Isling-
ton Branch Library.  Prior to that 
Tricia was the Library Director 
(2009-2014) and Children’s and 
Youth Services Librarian (2006-

2014) at the Millis Public Library. 
Other experience includes work-
ing in the Sharon Public Schools, 
the Sharon Public Library and 
the Boston Public Library.  She 
has worked as a children’s youth, 
teen, adult services, reference, 
circulation, and technical ser-
vices librarian throughout her 
career. As someone who genu-
inely enjoys the daily interaction 
with patrons, Tricia is looking 
forward to expanding the cus-
tomer service and community 
outreach the Bancroft Memorial 
Library offers. The Trustees are 
confident that Tricia is a great fit 
for the Bancroft Memorial Li-
brary and look forward to work-
ing with her in Hopedale.

Town accepts 
annual wreath 
donation from 
Evergreen Center  
By Theresa Knapp

For the 13th year, the Town of  
Hopedale has accepted a holiday 
wreath made by the residents of  
the Evergreen Center in Milford. 

The handmade gift was pre-
sented by John Morin and two 
crafters from Evergreen, and was 
accepted on behalf  of  the town 

by Select Board Chairman Brian 
Keyes.  

According to www.evergre-
enctr.org, the Evergreen Center 
was founded in 1982 and pro-
vides day and residential treat-
ment services for children and 
adolescents with severe develop-
mental disabilities.

Select Board Chairman Brian Keyes [left] accepts a wreath from the 
Evergreen Center of Milford on behalf of the Town of Hopedale. Source: 
Facebook/Hopedale MA Bulletin Board, post by Brian Keyes on Dec. 13, 
2021.
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Resolutions Gone Bad: Rein In Your New Year 
Making New Year’s resolu-

tions to improve your financial 
wellness in 2022? 

Let’s help you start by recog-
nizing questionable resolutions, 
including three destined for 
failure plus what should be con-
sidered for successful planning 
outcomes. 

Bad Resolution: Need to start 
buying some “X” to make more money.

Please, tell me more. If  due to 
FOMO (Fear Of  Missing Out) 
or based on this year’s perfor-
mance, give pause. 

Yes, momentum, innovation, 
social & macro themes, niche’ 
and/or value could be part of  
your investing strategy, but let’s 
back up - do you have a strategy? 

Is a core of  low-cost, diversi-
fied index funds present to allow 
for explore ideas like X? How 
does X correlate with what is al-
ready owned? Impact on overall 
risk? Without mentioning perfor-
mance, can you articulate why 
you own X and when wouldn’t 
own X? 

Better Resolution: Need to save 
___% and take ____ risk with invest-
ments to reach ____  goal. 

To truly build assets, you need 
to save a specific percentage each 
year, take opportunistic or mea-
sured risks AND invest towards 
your established goal, not an 
investment benchmark or The 
Joneses.

Bad Resolution: Pay down debt. 
Sounds important, but is it? It 

depends. Tax deductions, interest 
rates, duration, fixed or variable, 
inflation, deflation, and deprecia-
tion ensure all debt is not equal. 

Better Resolution: Execute a 
debt reduction plan. 

Access all debt, then prioritze 
on high-interest debt, variable 
rates, and unsecured. If  down 
to a 3% of  lower mortgage, 2% 
auto loans, and a MassSave at 
0%, then maintain required pay-
ments, reap benefits of  low, fixed 
rates in an inflationary environ-
ment and allocate towards invest-
ments outpacing inflation. 

An exception, if  not at ~40% 
home equity ownership, can 
make a case to get there and 
open a  HELOC. Beyond flex-
ibility to access equity built and 
lower total interest paid, can 
eliminate the opportunity costs 
of  a large cash position for the 
“what ifs” in life.

Bad Resolution: Do more for my 
retirement.

Buy a lottery ticket, as greater 
chance of  success than this vague 
“lose weight” resolution tossed by 
January 10th. 

Better Resolution: How do I 
retire at 55 or semi-retire in 5 years. 

Now you’re analyzing cash 
flows, balance sheet, contribu-
tion rates, investment allocations, 
taxation, work benefits, college 
funding, planning for the unex-
pected and desired lifestyle with 
expenses in retirement. You’ll es-
tablish a set of  base facts, allow-
ing to then create scenarios, see 
projections, reverse engineer ac-
tion steps, and track goals within 
timelines. 

Aggressive timelines creates 
urgency, leading to actions that 
bring you closer the ultimate 
retirement accomplishment - 
choice.  

How to ensure resolutions are 
not misguided, outdated, or sim-
ply unrealistic? 

Use common sense, socialize 
with your spouse, and/or lever-
age an accountability partner 
(i.e. Certified Financial Planner) 
to make your 2022 resolutions 
happen.  

The opinions voiced in this material 
are for general information only and are 
not intended to provide specific advice or 
recommendations for any individual.

Glenn Brown is a Holliston resident 
and owner of  PlanDynamic, LLC, 
www.PlanDynamic.com. Glenn is a 
fee-only Certified Financial Planner™ 
helping motivated people take control of  
their planning and investing, so they can 
balance kids, aging parents and finan-
cial independence.

Glenn Brown
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Expires 1-31-2022

Receive 10% off any cake 
with this coupon

All our cakes are made from scratch on the premises

Expires 1-31-2022

HOP

HOP

• Open Daily
• Bakery with Fresh Muffins/Pastries

116 Main St, Medway
(508) 533-6655
32 Hasting St, Rte 16. Mendon
(508) 381-0249

43 Main St, Hopkinton
(508) 625-8100

325 N. Main St, Natick
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• Breakfast and Lunch Sandwiches
• Best Blueberry Muffins Since Jordan Marsh

Sacred Heart Church “Twice Blessed” Thrift Shop

187 Hopedale Street | Hopedale, MA 01747 | 508.473.1900 

Sacred Heart of Jesus Church • sacredhearthopdale.org
Like us on Facebook: www.facebook.com/twiceblessedthriftshophopedale/

Our thoughts and prayers are with all who are directly impacted by Covid-19.

New Store Hours 
8:30 A.M. – 12:00 P.M. (First Saturday each month except when there is a holiday)  

SATURDAY, Jan. 8th Sale:
50% OFF ALL WINTER ITEMS

COATS, JACKETS, SWEATERS, 
SCARVES, MITTS & GLOVES, ETC.Green River Cannabis receives 

one-year HCA extension 
By Theresa Knapp 

Green River Canna-
bis has received a one-
year extension on its Host 
Community Agreement 
as it works to open an 
adult cannabis retail store 
at 5E Condon Way. 

CEO Constant Po-
holek recently changed the pro-
posed location of  his business 
after concerns that the original 
site, 54 Mellen Street, was not 
ideal. 

Poholek told the Select Board 
on Dec. 13 that Green River 
Cannabis is making its way 
through the Zoning Board of  
Appeals process, and they are 

working on retrofitting the 
Condon Way facility. 

“We’re trying to tie up some 
loose ends to present to the 
[Zoning] Board at their next 
meeting,” said Poholek, adding 
they have a provisional license 
from the state but will have to 
submit an address change to 

the Cannabis Control Commis-
sion once they make it through 
the ZBA process. 

The HCA is extended through 
Dec. 13, 2022. 
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Milford  |  Whitinsville  |  Woonsocket

Mobile Wallet lets you make fast, secure payments online, in-app 
and at participating retailers with just a tap of your smartphone.

Set up is a breeze-simply add your MFB Debit Card to the wallet 
on your smartphone or tablet, and you're ready to shop! 

    
 Visit MilfordFederal.com to learn  

more about Mobile Wallet!

MENTION THIS AD & RECEIVE

10% OFF
your next purchase!

Limited time offer; not valid with any other offers.

CURBSIDE CURBSIDE 
PICKUP OR YOU PICKUP OR YOU 
CAN COME IN!CAN COME IN!

HOURS: HOURS: 
MON - SAT, MON - SAT, 

10AM - 7PM; 10AM - 7PM; 
SUNDAY, SUNDAY, 

11AM - 4PM11AM - 4PM

MONEY-SAVING COUPON!

401-757-6872
375 Putnam Pike 

Smithfield, RI 02917

cbdreleafmedway@gmail.comcbdreleafmedway@gmail.com

774-460-6084
421 Pulaski Blvd
Bellingham, MA 02019

www.cbdreleafmedway.comwww.cbdreleafmedway.com

98A Main Street
Medway, MA 02053
508-533-4025

NOW NOW 

OPENOPEN

508-533-4025
98A Main Street

Medway, MA 02053

Bancroft Memorial Library - January 2022
50 Hopedale Street, Hopedale 
MA 01747
Contact: Tricia Perry, Library 
Director  508-634-2209
tperry@cwmars.org

January Holidays
The Library will be CLOSED 

the following days this month:
Saturday, January 1 (New 

Year’s Day)
Monday, January 17 (Martin 

Luther King, Jr. Day)

Hygge at the Bancroft 
Memorial Library

The holiday rush is over and 
it’s time to relax and unwind and 
enjoy life’s simple pleasures. This 
January, you are invited to expe-
rience hygge (pronounced “hoo-
guh”) at the Bancroft Memorial 
Library. A Danish concept, hygge 
embodies coziness and a feeling 
of  contentment. Come in to read 
or help us complete a jigsaw puz-
zle. We have some fun, low-key 
activities planned for the month!

Coloring for Relaxation
Every Tuesday this month 

we will have coloring pages and 
markers in the Reference Room 
for ages 12 to adult as part of  
Coloring for Relaxation. This is 
a great activity to de-stress!

Game Night
Spend some time with your 

family and friends on Wednes-
day evenings in January from 
4-7:30pm with Game Night at 
the Bancroft Memorial Library. 
We will put out some games for 
all ages in the Reading Room. 

Hygge At Home Kits
Starting January 3, pick up a 

Hygge At Home Kit. There are 
kits for children and kits for teens 
and adults. Each kit contains an 
easy candle holder craft (flame-
less tealight included), a packet 
of  hot cocoa, some word puzzles, 
coloring pages, and book recom-
mendations. Check out a music 
CD, book or audiobook, and you 
will be ready to experience hygge 
at home!

Jigsaw Puzzles                                                                                                                                   
Do you have a puzzle in 

good condition (with all pieces 
intact) that is looking for a new 
home? If  you have puzzles you 
would like to donate, please call 
us at (508)634-2209, or stop by 
the Circulation Desk.

Curbside Pickup
Did you know that we are still 

doing curbside pickup at Ban-
croft Memorial Library?? It’s 
true! Call or email us with a re-
quest for curbside pickup. We will 
let you know when your items are 

bagged and ready to be picked 
up. To pick up, just walk in the 
front door and grab the bag with 
your name on it. The items are 
checked out and ready to go. If  
you can’t pick up right away, no 
need to worry. Just let us know 
when you can pick up your items 
and everything will be ready for 
you. It’s that easy! Please email 
the library at hopedalelibrary@
cwmars.org or call 508-634-2209 
for info about curbside pickup. 

Ongoing Monthly Library 
Events

Helen Symonds Book Group
The Hopedale Book Discus-

sion Group meets monthly on the 
first Wednesday of  the month at 
1:00pm in the Bancroft Memo-
rial Library meeting room. New 
members are always welcome. If  
interested in joining the group, 
please leave your contact infor-
mation at the Circulation Desk.

The group will meet on 
Wednesday, January 5 at 1pm to 
discuss Anxious People by Fredrik 
Backman. “Taken hostage by an 
unsuccessful bank robber while 
attending an open house, eight 
anxiety-prone strangers--includ-
ing a redemption-seeking bank 
director, two couples who would 
fix their marriages, and a plucky 
octogenarian--discover their un-
expected common traits.” – CW-
MARS catalog

The book to be discussed in 
February will be The Vanishing 
Half  by Brit Bennett. 

“The Vignes twin sisters are 
identical, growing up together 
in a small, Southern black com-
munity in the 1950’s and running 
away at age sixteen. We follow 
the sisters as they take different 
paths, one returning home and 
the other passing as white. Brit 
Bennett produces a story that 
is at once a riveting, emotional 
family story and a brilliant explo-
ration of  the American history of  
passing.” –Book Summary

Wednesday Needlework 
Group

Have you been completing 
needlework crafts for a while but 
want to spend time with others? 
Perhaps you have always wanted 
to learn how to knit? Join Knovel 
Knitters for an evening of  nee-
dlework every Wednesday night 
from 6:00pm until 7:45pm. No 
commitment required – come 
when you can!

Friends of the Hopedale 
Library

Thank You!
The Friends of  the Hoped-

ale Library would like to thank 
all of  the donors that made our 
November Raffle Baskets such a 
great success. Thank you to ev-
eryone who supported us by buy-
ing a ticket as well.   With your 
help and support we have raised 
over $700 to go towards future 
children’s and adult program-
ming. Our donors were:

Ace Hardware, the Bancroft 
Memorial Library staff, Beyond 
Full, Billi Manning, Cumberland 
Farms, Dairy Queen, Honeydew 
Donuts, Hopedale Package Store, 
Hopedale Town Hall staff, Janice 
Fielder, Karen Pendleton, Lam-
bert’s Garden Center, Lowes, 
Liquor World, Mac Package, the 
Ross/Rosse family,  Southwick’s 
Zoo, and Sue Henley.

Book Donation Day
The Friends of  the Hopedale 

Library will be holding a “Book 
Donation Day” in the downstairs 
program room on Saturday, Jan-
uary 8th from 10 am to 2 pm and 
Wednesday, January 12th from 
4 pm to 8 pm. Books should be 
in good, non-yellowed condi-
tion. We ask that adult titles be 
10 years old or newer. Children’s 
books of  any age in good condi-
tion will be accepted. Donated 
books will go into our Ongoing 
Book Sale, which is open when-
ever the library is! All monies 
earned from our book sales go 
right back to the Library to pay 
for programming and other un-
budgeted needs.

Are you interested in joining 
The Friends of  the Hopedale 
Library? The Friends meet the 
second Wednesday of  the month 
at 6:30 pm. New members are al-
ways welcome! Please call or stop 
by the upstairs circulation desk to 
join. 

LIBRARY
continued on page 9 
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98 Hayden Rowe Street • Hopkinton • 508.435.9222
Your Regional Art Center

Dance |  Visual Ar ts |  Music 
Theater |  Ceramics |  Private Lessons

Classes and Workshops for
Youth and Adults of all Abilities

Explore. Create. Connect.

Winter Class Registration Now Open
www.HopArtsCenter.org

Scan QR code to
see our 2022  

Winter Catalog

The HCA, your regional arts cen-
ter located at 98 Hayden Rowe Street 
in Hopkinton, is delighted to announce 
that they will be hosting four amazing 
musicians for a Winter Bluesfest on Jan-
uary 22nd. This is just one of  the many 
exciting events coming to the HCA this 
year.

“We’re so pleased to head into 2022 
with a full year’s line-up of  music, 
dance, theater, gallery and other special 
events” says Kelly Grill, Executive Di-
rector for the HCA. “Some events will 
have a ticketed price, while others will 
be free or ask you to pay what you can. 
We are working towards the goal of  hav-
ing live entertainment happening every 
weekend. Keep checking our calendar 
on the website to see what’s coming up”

The January 22nd festival-style event 
will feature Chris Fitz, Racky Thomas, 
Ken Clark and Sonya Rae. Chris Fitz’ 
music resonates with Woodstock era 
Baby Boomers all the way to young 
adults who have never listened to a 
blues record in their life. His energy 
and enthusiasm for his profession shines 
through every performance. The Racky 
Thomas Band has been a torchbearer 
for the blues since its formation in 1995, 
when Racky Thomas collaborated with 
bassist Todd Carson, guitarist Nick 

Adams, and drummer Ted Larkin to 
make a demo cd, and do some gigs 
around the Boston area. Ken Clark is 
internationally known as one of  the 
world’s greatest jazz organists. Ken’s 
technical ability joined with his natu-
ral feel for funk and soul makes for a 
great experience. Sonya Rae is part of  
the new breed of  blues and soul musi-
cians, always searching for new ways 
to revitalize the form.  A triple threat, 
her striking musical ability is immedi-
ately evident through her soaring vo-
cals, scorching guitar work and savvy 
song-craft. Often joined by guitar phe-
nom (husband) Ryan Taylor, she and 
her band are quickly becoming one of  
the most sought after acts on the scene 
today. 

Tickets for this event can be pur-
chased online at hopartscenter.org

About the HCA
The HCA offers arts to all people. 

Classes, theater productions, and gal-
lery exhibitions serve an inclusive com-
munity of  students, performers, and 
exhibiting artists diverse in age, ability, 
experience, ethnicity, and geography. 
Created in 2011, HCA, a 501(c)(3) 
nonprofit community arts center, fos-
ters and celebrates the creative spirit in 
everyone.

Winter Bluesfest comes to HCA
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~Over 36 Years Experience~
Residental & Commercial

From a hole in your roof...to a whole new roof!
508-NOR-EAST / 508-667-3278

www.NoreasterRoofing.com
UXBRIDGE, MA

Call us for a FREE Estimate
CS#69907    HIC#160483

Our Roofs will weather the storm!

ROOFING • VINYL SIDING • WINDOWS
CHIMNEY REPAIRS • SEAMLESS GUTTERS

SPRAY FOAM INSULATION

Thank You for making us your #1 choice.
Deal directly with the owner Rob Chaille, No outside salesman!

Commodore Builders Names Hopedale Resident 
Brandt Wajda Project Executive for its 
Strategic Projects Group

Commodore Builders is 
pleased to announce that Brandt 
Wajda has been named proj-
ect executive for the company’s 
Strategic Projects Group. Wajda 
brings nearly 23 years of  relevant 
experience to his new position.

Prior to joining Commodore 
Builders, Wajda worked at NEI 

General Contractor where he 
held the roles of  senior project 
manager and project executive. 
Before that, he was a project 
manager at Consigli Construc-
tion, a land development services 
engineer at Toll Brothers, and 
a project engineer/surveyor at 
Guerriere & Halnon, Inc. Over 

the course of  his career, Wajda 
has been tasked with a variety of  
responsibilities from contract ex-
ecution, project pricing, and sub-
contractor procurement, to 
maintaining schedules and rela-
tionships with owners, architects, 
and partners, and more. 

“As a surveyor, I was able to 
see raw land transformed and de-
veloped. Now, as my own career 
has developed, I’ve continued to 
value the process of  participat-
ing in the lifeline of  a project,” 
said Wajda. “Collaborating with 

internal and external teams and 
jumping over hurdles together, 
that’s what makes each day inter-
esting for me.”

“We are pleased to welcome 
Brandt to Commodore Builders 
and have confidence in his abil-
ity to execute and support our 
team’s vision for success,” said 
Joe Albanese, CEO, Commo-
dore Builders. “I look forward to 
working closely with Brandt and 
to seeing his contributions shape 
the future of  our Strategic Proj-
ects Group in 2022 and beyond.”

Wajda graduated from The 
University of  Massachusetts, 
Dartmouth from which he holds 
a degree in civil engineering. A 
native of  Milford, MA, he cur-
rently resides in Hopedale, MA 
with his wife Amy and their three 
children, Brady, Bethany and 
Shayla. 

 
About Commodore 
Builders:

Commodore Builders is a vet-
eran-owned construction man-
agement firm based in Boston. 
We’re fiercely focused on the art 
of  client service and dedicated to 
the science of  building. Our ex-
ecutives take an active, hands-on 
approach to every project, lead-
ing teams in the field, proactively 
engaging clients, driving strategy 
and delivering on our mission to 
make the process easy. From pre-
construction through to project 
closeout, we serve the commer-
cial, corporate, healthcare, hos-
pitality, institutional, life science, 
technology and public sectors 
with passion, precision, and a 
commitment to getting the job 
done right.

DECA Holds STEM Event at Woodland Elementary
For their DECA project, the 

Project Management- Com-
munity Awareness team made 
up of  Samantha Pannenborg, 
Lauren Montville, and Ashleigh 
Bourgeois planned and executed 
the Growing Minds event at 
Woodland Elementary School 
on November 30th. This event 
consisted of  five STEM-focused 
activities for students of  the ex-
tended day program to rotate 
through. 

The goal was to encour-
age kids to get more involved 
in science, but also to increase 
awareness about the non-profit 
organization Children Across 
America. This organization is 

based in Milford with locations 
nationwide, and strives to pro-
vide kids with the tools they need 
to better their futures. They offer 
free educational programs, like 
the Saturday STEM club, which 
this DECA project was inspired 
by, hoping that kids who en-
joyed the stations in the Growing 
Minds event would be eager to 
participate in programs that of-
fered similar activities. In order 
to promote them, the volunteers 
and students watched a short 
video on Children Across Amer-
ica’s missions and programs be-
fore beginning the activities. 

The most popular station with 
the Woodland students was cre-
ating articulated hand models 

out of  felt, straws, and string. 
One of  the volunteers leading 
this station, Emma Bourgeois, 
described it as “a very fun experi-
ence for me, and I really enjoyed 
talking with the children while 
doing the anatomy craft to learn 
more about them.” Another sta-
tion students participated in was 
engineering-focused, where the 
kids constructed towers out of  
marshmallows and toothpicks, 
and the team with the tall-
est structure -and most unique 
name- was crowned winner. “It 
was really interesting to see the 
critical thinking skills of  different 
aged students and how creative 
they were”, says engineering sta-
tion volunteer Madelyn DeMaio.

There was also a coding sta-
tion, where students learned to 
use the website Scratch to create 
unique animated videos; an art 
station that had kids make their 
own bookmark by gluing cutouts 
from magazines that represented 
their personalities; and a reading 
station, where volunteers read a 
book aloud and the kids would 
draw a picture of  their favorite 
character or scene. 

The feedback was overwhelm-
ingly positive from coordinators, 
students, and volunteers alike. 
100 percent of  volunteers sur-
veyed stated they felt prepared 
for their station, were likely to 
volunteer for this event again 
and would look into helping 

out at Children Across America 
programs in the future. Casey 
Young, the Woodland Extended 
Day Coordinator, said of  the 
event: “The kids loved it and it 
went really smoothly, great plan-
ning!” 

If  you or someone you know 
is looking for FREE, educa-
tional, fun programs for children 
in grades K-5, please check out 
Children Across America’s web-
site childrenacrossamerica.org, 
or find them on Facebook, Twit-
ter, and Instagram. 

Submitted by Samantha Pannenborg 
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Open 7 Days a Week

Security Fence & Lighting

Month-to-Month Leasing

Insurance Available

Hopedale Mini-Storage
Storage For All Your Needs

Commercial & Residential

Three Unit Sizes

Located at 6 Business Way in Hopedale

(508) 478-6996 or (888) 317-4910

Open 7 Days a Week

Security Fence & Lighting

Month-to-Month Leasing

Insurance Available

Hopedale Mini-Storage
Storage For All Your Needs

Commercial & Residential

Three Unit Sizes

Located at 6 Business Way in Hopedale

(508) 478-6996 or (888) 317-4910

CHARRON

Tree Service
BELLINGHAM, MA

508-883-8823
FREE ESTIMATES • FULLY INSURED

• COMMERICAL & RESIDENTIAL

• TREE REMOVAL BY BUCKET TRUCK /CRANE

• LAND CLEARING

• STUMP GRINDING

• STORM DAMAGE

• SNOW REMOVAL

• FIREWOOD SALES
CharronTreeCompany.com  

CharronTreeService@yahoo.com
KEVIN LEMIRE, OWNER
1060 Pulaski Blvd., Bellingham, MA 02019

New England

Ballistic Services
Inc.

Instant cash paid for  
your valuable firearms.
Call today for a confidential consultation

508-381-0230 • www.neballistic.com

NEW ENGLANDNEW ENGLAND REGLAZE REGLAZE

www.newenglandreglaze.com
Reg. Reg. $$399399

Color, travel, may apply.

We do any TUB!
CALL US NOWCALL US NOW
617-895-7771617-895-7771

NOW NOW $$299.299.0000

SAVE  
$100  

WITH AD

Don’t replace  
your old tub, reglaze it! 

Tubs, tile sinks and   
much more

Resignation, appointments, and 
not seeking re-election
By Theresa Knapp 

At its meeting on Nov. 22, the 
Hopedale Select Board accepted 
the following resignation, made 
two related appointments, and 
discussed two open seats in Town 
Hall. 

The board accepted the res-
ignation of  Jarrod Taranto who 
served as a full-time firefighter/
paramedic with the fire depart-
ment through November 2021. 
Taranto was with the depart-

ment for eight years, starting as a 
Call Firefighter in 2014 and later 
promoted to Call Fire Lieuten-
ant in 2017. He has accepted a 
position with the Hopkinton Fire 
Department. 

To fill Taranto’s position, the 
board appointed current Call 
Firefighter Jennifer Richard as 
a provisional Step 1 Firefighter/
EMT effective Dec. 6, 2021. 
They also appointed Taranto as 
a Call Firefighter/Paramedic ef-

fective Dec. 1, 2021, after his res-
ignation went into effect.  

At the same meeting, Asses-
sor Donald Howes informed the 
board that he will not be seeking 
reappointment at the end of  this 
term (June 2022); and Selectman 
Louis Arcudi III restated that he 
will not be seeking re-election at 
the end of  this term (May 2022). 

If  you’re interested in running 
for town office, contact the Town 
Clerk’s office. 

The Friends of  the Hopedale 
Library support the Library by 
providing funds for equipment, 
materials and programs to sup-
plement the regular operating 
budget. They offer adult events 
September- June and fund the 
children’s summer reading and 
other programs. More informa-
tion can be found at https://
www.hopedale-ma.gov/ban-
croft-memorial-library/pages/
friends-library.

News from the Marjorie 
Hattersley Children’s 
Room

Wingmasters
Bancroft Memorial Library is 

very excited to bring Julie Col-
lier of  Wingmasters to Hoped-
ale on Wednesday, January 19 at 
3:45pm with her wonderful pro-
gram, North American Birds of  
Prey. Ms. Collier, who has been 
rehabilitating raptors in western 

Massachusetts for more than 30 
years, will bring an American 
Kestrel falcon, a Peregrine falcon, 
a Red-tailed Hawk, and three 
owls, including a Great Horned 
Owl, the hero of  the well-known 
story by Jane Yolen, Owl Moon. 
Ms. Collier and her partner, Jim 
Park, are licensed raptor reha-
bilitators and have a group of  
non-releasable birds, which they 
present in educational programs 
throughout New England. This 
program is open to children 6 
years and older, as well as adults. 
Registration and masks are re-
quired. Please call Mrs. Kraimer 
to register at (508)634-2209. This 
program is made possible by the 
generosity of  the Friends of  the 
Hopedale Library.

Winter Story Hours
January 25, February 1, 8, 15, 

and 22 at 3:15pm 
It’s time for Winter Story 

Hours with Mrs. Kraimer for 
ages 3 and up! Come in from 
the cold and listen to stories, sing 
songs, and make a craft. Space is 

limited. Please call Mrs. Kraimer 
to register today at (508)634-
2209.

Take Your Child to the 
Library Day

Celebrate “Take Your Child 
to the Library Day” on Saturday, 
February 5 at 11am. Start the 
morning singing with perennial 
favorite, Kathy Earabino, and 
then create a special winter craft 
afterwards. This program is for 
children of  all ages. Please call 
Mrs. Kraimer to register today 
at (508)634-2209.

For updates throughout the 
month, Friend us on Facebook, 
sign up at https://www.hoped-
ale-ma.gov/subscribe to receive 
library news via email, add the 
Mobile App to your phone for 
up-to-date reminders, and sign 
up at www.wowbrary.org to dis-
cover the Library’s newest books, 
movies and music. The library 
webpage is https://www.hoped-
ale-ma.gov/bancroft-memorial-
library .

LIBRARY
continued from page 6

CCllaasssseess  ssttaarrtt  iinn  JJaannuuaarryy  2200,,  22002222  
TThhuurrssddaayyss  --  11::3300  ppmm  

aatt  tthhee    HHooppeeddaallee  SSrr..  CCeenntteerr..  
CCoosstt  iiss  $$55..0000  ppeerr  ccllaassss  ..      
IInnssttrruuccttoorr  JJaacckkiiee  AAllaaggnnaa..  

AAllll  lleevveellss  wweellccoommee..  
AAllll  ssuupppplliieess  pprroovviiddeedd..  

SSiiggnneedd--uupp  rreeqquuiirreedd..    WWee  wwiillll  ccoonnttiinnuuee  ccllaasssseess  tthhrroouugghhoouutt  tthhee  yyeeaarr  iiff  tthheerree  iiss  
ccoonnttiinnuueedd  iinntteerreesstt..  

((550088))663344--22220088    

  Hand-building with Clay    
   Classes at the Hopedale  
           Sr. Center 
        
 
 

Hand-building with Clay Classes 
at the Hopedale Senior Center

Classes start January 20, 2022
$5/class
Instructor: Jackie Alagna
All levels welcome.
All supplies provided.
Sign-up required. Classes will 

continue throughout the year if  
there is continued interest. Call 
508-634-2208 for more informa-
tion.
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Glaucoma Treatment: DURYSTA
Commonly Asked Questions
By: Roger M. Kaldawy, M.D. 
Milford Franklin Eye Center

Glaucoma is a condition that 
can damage our field of  vision.  
It affects us when the pressure in-
side the eye is higher than what 
the eye can tolerate.  Glaucoma 
is treatable with drops targeted at 
lowering the eye pressure. There 
are patients who have problems 
remembering to use the drops 
and sometimes the preservative 
in the drop cause irritation, red-
ness and intolerance to the drops. 
In other instances, one can be 
traveling and forget to carry the 
eye drops during the trip.   In 
those instances, a novel treatment 
using DURYSTA glaucoma im-
plants can help manage the 
pressure while reducing or elimi-
nating the need for drops.

What is Durysta?
Durysta is a breakthrough 

in the treatment of  open-angle 
glaucoma and ocular hyper-
tension with FDA approval.  
Durysta (made by Allergan) will 
be a game-changer for those pa-
tients who have difficulty taking 
daily medicated eye drops for 
glaucoma because it frees pa-
tients from having to apply drops 
altogether.

How does Durysta work?
Durysta is the first biodegrad-

able sustained-release implant 
that continuously delivers Bima-
toprost, a prostaglandin analog, 
within the eye that helps reduce 
and maintain healthy eye pres-
sure levels. The preservative-free 
medication is housed within a 

tiny rod-shaped cartridge that 
is inserted in the eye’s anterior 
chamber by an ophthalmologist 
during a safe 5-minute office pro-
cedure.

The implant comes pre-
loaded with 10 mcg of  Bimato-
prost in a single-use applicator 
that your ophthalmologist uses 
to inject the implant directly into 
the front side of  your eye. This 
means that the drug delivery 
system is a one-time use sterile 
applicator used on you and you 
alone.

The bimatoprost implant is 
biodegradable and breaks down 
naturally over time, so you do not 
require another procedure to re-
move the delivery system. It sim-
ply dissolves and is eliminated by 
your body. In fact, most patients 
continue to have controlled intra-
ocular pressure levels even after 
Durysta has broken down.

How long does Durysta 
last?

The great news for patients 
with open-angle glaucoma and 
ocular hypertension is that the 
Durysta implant is designed to 
last up to 6 months. However, 
most patients continue to have 
controlled intraocular pressure 
levels after Durysta has broken 
down. This means you’ll con-
tinue to benefit from Durysta for 
months and sometimes a year 
or 2 later. Meanwhile, you’ll be 
free from having to deal with 
inserting eye drops and worry-
ing about whether the correct 
amount of  medication actually 
got into your eye.

Who is a candidate for 
Durysta?

Durysta is indicated for peo-
ple diagnosed with open-angle 
glaucoma and ocular hyperten-
sion. That said, not everyone is 
an ideal candidate for Durysta 
and it is contraindicated under 
the following circumstances:

If  you have an infection within 
or surrounding your eye

If  you have undergone a cor-
neal transplant

If  you are diagnosed with cor-
neal endothelial cell dystrophy

If  your posterior lens capsule 
is ruptured or absent

If  you are allergic to bimato-
prost or to the components of  the 
implant

What are the side effects 
of Durysta?

As with any medication, clini-
cal trials have shown that some 
people can experience side effects 
from Durysta. However, the in-
teresting thing about the Durysta 
trials was that patients who were 
randomized to receive Durysta 
actually experienced fewer side 
effects than the control group pa-
tients taking standard glaucoma 
eye drops.

It’s highly unusual for a new 
medication to exhibit fewer side 
effects than the standard medi-
cine it’s being compared to, but 
that’s exactly what happened 
with Durysta. The Durysta pa-
tients had fewer complaints and 
tolerated the medication better 
than the patients using traditional 
glaucoma eye drops. Fewer side 
effects and better eye pressure 

control make for a compelling 
argument to consider switching 
to Durysta.

Some adverse events for 
Durysta patients can include:

• Eye redness

• Eye irritation

• Eye pain

• A foreign body sensation with-
in the eye

• Light sensitivity (photophobia)

• Blurred vision

• Headache

• Conjunctival hemorrhage

• Iritis

• Increased intraocular pressure

This is not a complete list of  
side effects and others may occur. 
Also, the safety of  taking Durysta 
during pregnancy has not been 
studied. 

Is Durysta for me?
If  you have tried other treat-

ments for glaucoma, including 
eye drops and they did not work, 
or If  you’ve found eye drops 
are challenging or you can’t use 
them as prescribed, contact us. 
Eye drops are not always the 
best option for every patient, and 
Durysta may be a better solution.

At Milford Franklin Eye Cen-
ter, Dr. Kaldawy was among the 
first surgeons in the area to offer 
Durysta.  We perform the proce-
dure in a state-of-the-art surgery 
center in Milford and closer to 
home.  With this center avail-
able to you here in your back-
yard there is no reason to travel 
hours to have eye surgery and 
laser glaucoma surgery. If  your 
eye provider is still recommend-
ing you travel far away to have 
eye surgery, we are available for 
a second opinion.   We are proud 
to offer excellence in glaucoma 
management and surgery with 
world class outcomes and here is 
the great news:  In Milford, and 
closer to home than ever before!

For more details, see our ad on 
page 10

Living Healthy

508-473-7939
160 South Main St (Rt 140)

Milford, MA 01757

508-528-3344 
750 Union Street

Franklin, MA 02038

Surgery Center
145 West St., Milford

508-381-6040

EYE CENTER
MILFORD  -  FRANKLIN

Optical
Shop

On-Site

Saturday & 
After Hours 

Available

Caroline Perriello Consigli, O.D.

Roger M. Kaldawy, M.D.  John F. Hatch, M.D. Kameran A. Lashkari, M.D.    Shazia S. Ahmed, M.D.

Michael R. Adams, O.D. Dr. Mai-Khuyen Nguyen, O.D. 

World-Class Eye Care & Surgery in Milford
New Patients Receive a Free Pair of Select Glasses

SMILEFORVISION.COM
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Coming March 2022
Reservation deadline: 

February 1, 2022

Reserve your space today by contacting  
Jeremy Wardwell at 413-204-5296 or by email 

at jeremywardwell@localtownpages.com

It’s never too early to plan for Summer Camp! We all know space fills up fast  
and parents are looking for all kinds of options — sports, STEM, overnight and  

day camps and everything in between — and we want to help you promote  
your offerings. Reach more than 87,000 with our new Camp Guide!

CCAAMMPPCAMP
GUIDE

2022

Tribute garden dedicated to 
memory of Abbe Lawrence 
Beloved educator 
and teacher started 
her career at Bright 
Beginnings

By Theresa Knapp

In November, the commu-
nity gathered to dedicate a trib-
ute garden and granite bench 
in memory of  Abbe Lawrence, 
a beloved educator and friend, 
who died earlier this year from 
pancreatic cancer. 

Lawrence began her career 
at the Bright Beginnings Center. 
This garden lines the sidewalk as 
one enters the building.

According to the “abbe-
lawrence-tribute-garden” Go-
FundMe page, which raised 
nearly double its original goal, 
the dedicated space highlights 
“Abbe’s love of  gardening, birds 
and nature along with her joyful 
time working with the children. 
It is our hope that the students 

will add their whimsical, unique 
touches and will care for the gar-
den, making it a magical place 
for their annual release of  but-
terflies.” 

Lawrence retired from the 
Hopedale school system in 2019 

where she was an applied behav-
ioral analyst and special educa-
tion therapist. She also worked 
at the Memorial Elementary 
School where another bench is 
planned, according to the Go-
FundMe page.

This granite bench is part of the Abbe Lawrence Tribute Garden at the 
Bright Beginnings Center. Lawrence started her career at Bright Begin-
nings and died earlier this year from pancreatic cancer. Credit: Theresa 
Knapp

COME PLAY 
BRIDGE 

AT THE 
HOPEDALE SR. 

CENTER 

 Monday - 9:00 am 
Tuesdays -  12:30 pm 
Hopedale Sr. Center  - 43 Hope St. 
Hopedale, MA   01747 

Join us for cake and 

Contact the Hopedale Sr. Center @ (508)634-2208 
Sign-up required.  Seniors from all towns welcome. 
All skill levels welcome. 
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Spotlight on the Little Red Shop Museum
Part of the Bi-State Blackstone River Valley 
National Historical Park

A small staff of  volunteers, at 
the Little Red Shop Museum, 
has been quite busy with tasks 
related to the resumption of  Mu-
seum operations since the lifting 
of  COVID-19 restrictions in June 
2021. The Museum has kept 
regular hours, open for visitors 
on the first and third Sundays of  
each month from 1 – 4 p.m. and 
every Wednesday evening from 
6 – 8 p.m. During the colder 
months, the plan is to maintain 
the Museum’s established Sun-
day hours. 

Due to the demolition of  the 
Draper factory over the last year 
or so, there is an increased inter-
est in Hopedale history, attract-
ing numerous visitors from near 
and far. The availability of  sou-
venir bricks at the Museum, from 
the Draper factory buildings, 
has helped to spur this increase. 
Many individuals have chosen to 
make donations to the Museum 
as they select bricks to take home 
as keepsakes or gifts for others. A 
special certificate accompanies 

the bricks. The donations go di-
rectly into the Little Red Shop 
Museum donation account, held 
in a Town ledger account and 
overseen by the Hopedale His-
torical Commission. 

The Museum has resumed 
its participation in community 
events, having been present at the 
annual Hopedale Day in the Park 
on September 18th, and partici-
pated in the 10th annual Hoped-
ale Downtown Winter Stroll on 
December 4th, co-sponsored by 
the Friends of  Historic Hopedale 
and the Hopedale Community 
House. The Museum also hosted 
two Plein Air Painting events; the 
first during Day In The Park, and 
the second on November 10th by 
noted local artist Verne Thayer.

We have begun the process 
of  replacing interpretive signage 
here in Town explaining the his-
tory of  Hopedale from its in-
ception as a utopian communal 
settlement based on principles of  
Christian Socialism, equality of  
all, shared ownership, pacifism, 

abolitionism, and temperance to 
its evolution as an industrial com-
munity with expansive employ-
ment and planned housing and 
services provided by the Draper 
Corporation. We are partnering 
with both the National Park Ser-
vice and the Blackstone Heritage 
Corridor on this interpretive sign 
project. 

As we gear up the operations 
inside the Museum, volunteers 
have curated a few revolving ex-
hibits: artifacts from the Draper 

Corporation, early 20th century 
Draper Corporation Employee 
Field Days, Hopedale com-
munity life, and recognition of  
Hopedale veterans. In January, 
we plan to have a small exhibit 
about ice cutting on the Hoped-
ale Pond, and in February plan to 
have a presentation and exhibit 
about the history of  Valentines, 
especially as the history pertains 
to nearby Worcester, Massachu-
setts. We are also working on a 
children’s area at which we hope 

to have exhibits and activities 
of  particular interest to young 
people.

If  you are interested in the 
valuable work of  educating the 
public and helping to connect 
our rich history to present day life 
in Hopedale, please visit the Mu-
seum or contact Sue Ciaramicoli, 
Volunteer Curator, at sciarami-
coli@comcast.net.

Authored by Sue Ciaramicoli, Volunteer 
Curator, December 2021

localtownpages

Coming April 2022
Reservation deadline: 

March 1, 2022

Reach thousands of local  
readers focused on enhancing 

their indoor & outdoor 
living spaces when you 

 advertise in our Spring Home 
Improvement & Garden Guide. 

Reach more than 87,000 
homes with our 2022

Spring Home Spring Home 
& Garden& Garden

Reserve your space today 
by contacting Jeremy Wardwell  
at 413-204-5296 or by email at 

jeremywardwell@localtownpages.com

Ashland  |  Bellingham  |  Franklin  |  Holliston 
Hopedale  |  Medway/Millis  |  Natick

Norwood  |  Norfolk/Wrentham
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Sports

Print & 
Deliver
We Print and Deliver 

your inserts.
Perfect for Big Events, 

Coupons, Menus and More!

Victoria’s
Pizza, Kabob & Fried Chicken

Dine in, take-out,  

Delivery and Catering

655 Washington Street

Norwood, MA 02062

(781) 352-4999 
(781) 352-3583 fax

Monday - Sunday: 11am-10pm

We Deliver $10 Minimum 

$1 Delivery Charge 

Order Online

www.victoriascafeandpizza.com

FREE Medium Pizza 

With Purchase of Two at Regular Price

Coupon can not be combined with other offers. Mention coupon when ordering.

Victoria’s
Pizza, Kabob & Fried Chicken

655 Washington Street

Norwood, MA 02062 

(781) 352-4999

FREE 6 Wings 

With Purchase of $25

Coupon can not be combined with other offers. Mention coupon when ordering.

Victoria’s
Pizza, Kabob & Fried Chicken

655 Washington Street

Norwood, MA 02062 

(781) 352-4999

FREE French Fries 

With Purchase of Two Sandwiches

Coupon can not be combined with other offers. Mention coupon when ordering.

Victoria’s
Pizza, Kabob & Fried Chicken

655 Washington Street

Norwood, MA 02062 

(781) 352-4999

Why Dean?

• Ranked 6th in Best Undergraduate Teaching in the 2021 Best Regional Colleges, North category 

by U.S. News & World Report 

• Full time, part time, online and in-person options available

• Cutting edge career preparation with Dean Career Advantage

• Unmatched learning support 

• Guaranteed funding from Dean College for all four years of full-time enrollment

• NCAA Division III athletic teams, student-run clubs, organizations and leadership opportunities

Transfer Students

Large scholarships are available for transfer students, as well as a generous transfer credit policy, 

making it easy to earn your college degree without adding time and expense. For more information 

visit dean.edu/transfer.

Discover Dean

We offer a broad range of opportunities to learn more about Dean and the college search  

process, including information sessions, as well as in-person and virtual tours. To check out  

all of these options and to register, go to dean.edu/visit.

Apply Now

It’s not too late to apply for the Spring 2021 Semester. Classes begin January 25, 2021.

dean.edu/apply

THERE’S STILL TIME TO APPLY FOR THE 

SPRING 2021 SEMESTER!

DEAN COLLEGE • 877-TRY-DEAN • DEAN.EDU •  ADMISSIONS@DEAN.EDU •

For more information, 
or to schedule your 

insert, please contact 
Jeremy Wardwell  
at 413-204-5296 

or by email at 
jeremywardwell@

localtownpages.com

We’ve expanded! Our 5th Simulator Now Available!

15 North Main St., Bellingham, MA 02019
www.chamberlainpines.com

(508) 966-2187                        chamberlainpines@gmail.com

4

Sejal Abraham Hoping Cross Country Season 
Translates to Winter Track
By Christopher Tremblay, 
Staff Sports Writer

Five years ago, when she was 
entering the seventh grade at 
Hopedale Junior Senior High 

School, Sejal Abraham had a lot 
of  friends who were going to try 
out for the cross-country team, 
so she decided to tag along with 
them. After falling in love with 
the sport following that tryout 
the now junior is running three 
seasons for the Blue Raiders.

“I found that cross country 
had a fun dynamic to it, and I 
really enjoyed going to practice 
being with my friends. Running 
in general clears my mind,” she 
said. “When I joined in middle 
school and even in the begin-
ning of  my high school career, I 
honestly was not that good, but 

with my efforts over the years I’ve 
been getting better by the year.”

In fact, according to Assistant 
Coach Sarah Rafferty, Abraham 
had a really good cross-country 
season this past fall and she is 

hoping that it translates into the 
winter track season. 

“Obviously, we had the ups 
and downs of  a season, but by 
putting in the time and effort in 
my running and workouts I’ve 
gotten better,” Abraham said. 
“Last year I was the seventh run-
ner on the cross-country team, 
this year I’ve moved up to fourth 
and I’m hoping my improvement 
carries over to the track season.”

Abraham believes that her 
focusing on her summer run-
ning helped her cross-country 
season. Entering the winter track 
season Abraham sees herself  fo-
cusing on middle distance run-

ning participating in the likes of  
the 600- and 1000-meter races. 
She will also be a co-captain this 
season being one of  the older 
girls on the squad where she and 
the other captains took it upon 

themselves to organize the cap-
tain practices and runs. Like her 
summer training she is looking to 
improvement this winter.

“Sejal has been running cross 
country and track and field all 
three seasons since the seventh 
grade and has improved over the 
years,” Hopedale Coach Tim 
Maguire said. “She made a big 
jump from last year to this year 
in both her racing performances 
and as a team leader. With a very 
young group of  girls she will defi-
nitely be a key factor in their de-
velopment.”

Although she found herself  
performing on a higher level dur-

ing the cross-country season, she 
is much more comfortable with 
track and hopefully she can take 
her running to the next level this 
season as well.

“Track is a nice change of  
pace from cross-country for me. 
While you’re running cross-
country on the terrain, track is 
a totally different game inside 
and on a much shorter distance,” 
Abraham said. “I like the way the 
mile is broken up (4 laps) instead 
of  running a straight 5K. Inside 
you can watch the clock and 
work on your goal time in your 
head.”

Abraham originally started by 
running the 200 and 400 during 
the spring season, but now she 
prefers the mid-distances up to 
the mile. Her goal is to improve 
her speed while building up her 
stamina and getting in better 

shape as she believes they’ll still 
have to wear masks while run-
ning indoors this upcoming sea-
son.

“Last year due to Covid we 
had to start wearing masks. The 
masks made it really tough and 
obviously compromises your 
breathing; it’s uncomfortable 
and annoying,” she said. “We’ll 
probably still have to wear them 
this year, but it should be a little 
better as we’ll be somewhat use 
to them. It will be interesting to 
see how things go; hopefully, they 
don’t interfere as much and we’re 
running better than a year ago.”

 Abraham and her track team-
mates are hoping to get back to 
running like the Blue Raiders of  
the past, near the top finishers of  
each event.



Page 14	 Hopedale Local Town Pages  |  www.hopedaletownnews.com	 January 2022

That’s right,

Hopedale Town News 
has its own Facebook page!

Like Hopedale Town News on Facebook to keep 
up-to-date with articles, events, giveaways 
and contest announcements for Hopedale!

localtownpagesHopedale
And as always, find us online at hopedaletownnews.com

HEY HOPEDALE!
FOLLOW US ON FACEBOOK!

Clean Slate Estate Inc.
Estate Clean-Out Specialists

New England’s Premier Clean-Out Company

CleanSlateEstate.com
401-640-9385 • 800-989-4521

FREE
QUOTES

CALL US
FIRST

CALL NOW TO 
MAKE CASH $$$

WE BUY ... 

Small & Large
Collections Of Artwork, 

Baseball & Basketball Cards,
Coins, Comics, 

Diamonds, Gold, Jewelry, 
Pokemon Cards, Silver, Stamps, 

Trains & Toys (Antique)

FULLY INSURED & BONDED

 JANUARY 2022 - HOPEDALE SR. CENTER ACTIVITIES (508)634-2208           
Monday Tuesday Wednesday Thursday Friday                    

                                           3                                        
                                        
  9:00 am   Free Panera 
  9:00 am   Bridge 
10:00 am   Low Impact 
                  Exercise     
12:30 pm   BINGO 
 

                                             4 
  9:00 am   Yoga with    
                  Crystal 
12:30 pm   Mah-Jongg 
 
12:30 pm   Bridge 
 
 
 
 

                                  5 
  
 
10:00 am   Low Impact 
                   Exercise 
 
 11:00 am  Meditation  
 12:30 pm  Literature 
   1:00 pm  Cribbage    

                                                   6 
 
  1:00 pm   Tai Chi 

                                                   7 
 
 
  8:30 am   Podiatry Clinic 
 
10:00 am   Re-boot Strength &     
                  Balance 
 

                                      10 
  9:00 am   Free Panera 
  9:00 am   Bridge 
10:00 am   Low Impact 
                  Exercise  
12:30 pm   BINGO 
   

                                           11 
  9:00 am   Yoga with    
                  Crystal 
12:30 pm   Mah-Jongg 
 
12:30 pm   Bridge 

                                 12 
 10:00 am   Low Impact 
                   Exercise 
 
 11:00 am   Meditation  
 12:30 pm   Literature 
   1:00 pm   Cribbage    

                                                 13 
10:00 am   Watercolor Class    
 
 1:00 pm   Tai Chi 
 
 

 

                                                 14  
10:00 am   Re-boot Strength &     
                  Balance 
 

                                        17 

 

Martin Luther King Holiday 

                                           18 
   9:00 am   Yoga with    
                   Crystal 
 12:30 pm   Mah-Jongg  
  
 12:30 pm   Bridge    

                                 19 
  9:30 am Nurse Clinic 
10:00 am Low Impact 
                 Exercise      
11:00 am  Meditation 
12:30 pm  Literature 
  1:00 pm  Cribbage    

                                                20 
  9:00 am    New Years’     
                   Breakfast 
10:00 am   Watercolor Class     
10:00 am   Knitters’ Group  
  1:00 pm   Tai Chi 
  1:30pm    Hand-building w/ Clay 

                                                 21 
 
  10:00 am   Re-boot Strength &     
                    Balance 
   

                                         24 
 9:00 am    Free Panera 
 9:00 am    Bridge 
10:00 am   Low Impact 
                  Exercise     
12:30 pm   BINGO 
  
 

                                           25 
 
  9:00 am     Yoga with  
                    Crystal 
  
12:30 pm     Mah-Jongg   
  
12:30 pm     Bridge    
  
 

                                 26 
10:00 am  Low Impact 
                 Exercise    
11:00 am  Meditation  
11:30 am  Grab & Go    
                 Meals 
12:30 pm  Literature 
  1:00 pm  Cribbage      

                                                 27 
 10:00 am   Watercolor Class    
   1:00 pm   COA Board    
                   Meeting 
 
  1:00 pm   Tai Chi 
  1:30pm    Hand-building w/ Clay   

                                                 28 
10:00 am   Re-boot Strength &     
                  Balance 
 

                                         31 
  9:00 am   Free Panera 
  9:00 am   Bridge 
10:00 am   Low Impact 
                  Exercise  
12:30 pm   BINGO 
 

  

 
         2022 
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Jack Broderick
Realtor, ABR

Cell: 774-248-4787
Office: 508-478-7286
Fax: 508-478-0664

jbroderickhomes@comcast.net
jbroderick@afonsore.com
www.afonsorealestate.com

Recent Home Sales
Date	 Hopedale	 Amount

12/16/2021 	 9 Moore Road	 $678,900
12/16/2021	 13 Inman Street	 $440,000
12/13/2021	 10 Maple Street	 $380,000
12/07/2021	 99 Laurelwood Drive	 $339,000
12/06/2021	 393 South Main Street	 $220,000
12/06/2021	 35/37 Progress Street	 $560,000
12/06/2021	 200 Hopedale Street	 $375,000
11/30/2021	 128 Hartford Avenue	 $215,000
11/24/2021	 148 Laurelwood Drive	 $286,000
11/19/2021	 75 Jones Road	 $497,000
11/12/2021	 3 Lloyd Street	 $330,000

Source: www.zillow.com / Compiled by Local Town Pages

The Boston Globe Names RE/
MAX Executive Realty #1 Midsize 
Company in Massachusetts!!

RE/MAX Executive Realty 
is thrilled to be named #1 Mid-
size Company in Massachusetts!     

Our work has a purpose and 
is meaningful, Helping and car-
ing for others is what we are all 
about. 

 While our “work” may be 
the foundation of  RE/MAX 
Executive Realty, our heart of  
our organization is our people.   
We truly believe our agents and 
our employees are the heart and 
soul of  our company.  We are 
blessed with an amazing group 
of  people who create a culture 
and an environment of  honesty, 
professionalism, collaboration, 
generosity, and fun!   We are 
so grateful to have and support 
each other.   

 After researching and sur-
veying over 80,000 employees in 
Massachusetts this past year, the 
Boston Globe along with Ener-

gage (an employee research and 
consulting company) compiled 
data and information to create 
a list of  the Top Places to Work.  

RE/MAX Executive Realty 
was recognized as the BEST 
place to work in MA for mid-
sized companies.   WOW…this 
is a truly an amazing recognition 
for everyone at RE/MAX Ex-
ecutive Realty.

 Thank you to our team at 
RE/MAX Executive Realty, you 
make extraordinary things hap-
pen every day!  

REMAX Executive Realty 
is one of  the largest real estate 
companies in Metrowest. Our 

award winning professional as-
sociates average over 10 years 
of  real estate experience - more 
than twice the industry average. 
With extensive knowledge of  the 
home buying and selling pro-
cess our associates can help you 
navigate the real estate market 
in these challenging times.  We 
have 7 offices in the Metrowest 
area to serve our clients:  Fram-
ingham, Franklin, Grafton, Hol-
liston, Hopkinton, Marlborough, 
and Westborough.  Our experi-
ence is never far away.  To find 
one of  our award winning as-
sociates go to our website  www.
remax-executiverealty-ma.com/

Town awaits clarification on court 
decision regarding citizens’ lawsuit
Officials say ruling is seemingly contradictory 

By Theresa Knapp 

Worcester Superior Court is-
sued a judgement in November 
regarding the 10-citizens’ lawsuit 
filed by 10 Hopedale taxpayers 
who contend the Select Board 
(and representatives for the Graf-
ton & Upton Railroad) did not 
follow the directive of  an Oct. 
2020 special town meeting to 
purchase 155 acres of  land at or 
near 364 West Street. 

The suit has been making its 
way through the courts for sev-
eral months and is now before 
Superior Court Justice Karen L. 
Goodwin who issued a decision 
on Nov. 4 that was unclear to 
town officials and town counsel. 

Attorney Peter Durning of  
Mackie Shea Durning, PC, is 
counsel for the town in this mat-
ter and provided a limited update 
to the public at the Select Board’s 

Nov. 22 meeting. 
Durning said the town is in 

a bit of  a “holding pattern” as 
it awaits clarification from the 
court. 

“Upon review of  Judge 
Goodwin’s Memorandum of  
Decision and Judgement, Brian 
Riley [town litigation counsel], 
with my concurrence, came to 
the conclusion that the Memo-
randum of  Decision just did not 
contain enough specific infor-
mation to give the Select Board 
appropriate guidance about the 
avenues that it could pursue in 
the wake of  that Memorandum 
of  Decision.” 

Durning said clarification is 
needed on Count II. 

“Judge Goodwin denied the 
plaintiffs their request for de-
claratory relief  under Count II 
because Judge Goodwin deter-
mined that those parties lacked 

standing to challenge the deci-
sion. But she also granted the 
Motions for Judgement on the 
pleadings by the town and the 
railroad with respect to Count 
II. Yet in her discussion, she 
notes that it is within the [Se-
lect] Board’s sole discretion to 
determine to seek town meet-
ing approval for the settlement 
agreement, to renew its attempts 
to enforce the option, or to do 
neither.”

Durning said he and Attor-
ney Riley “saw too many difficul-
ties for the town and the Select 
Board to go forward on one of  
those three options without clari-
fication from the court, particu-
larly given the  litigious nature of  
this matter and the competing 
interests of  the parties who have 
already brought actions against 
the bos on this issue.” 

Select Board Chairman Brian 

Keyes said, “The need for clarity 
is there to make the most sensible 
decision on the matter and we 
want to get it right.” 

Selectperson Glenda Hazard 
said, “I just wanted to reassure 
the residents that us asking for 
clarification does not preclude us 
from taking any particular action 

in the future, and that I under-
stand how you all feel, and that 
the board has already agreed that 
we are going to return to that dis-
cussion as soon as possible.” 

A public discussion will be 
held after clarification is received 
from the court.

Town receives clarification on court order:
As Hopedale Town News was going to print, the town re-

ceived a decision from the court dated Dec. 14 which reads, 
in part: 

“As previously explained, although the terms of the Settle-
ment Agreement are legal (including the Board’s agreement 
to waive the Option), the Board exceeded its authority when it 
unilaterally entered into that agreement without Town Meet-
ing approval of the reduced acquisition. Therefore, the Settle-
ment Agreement is not effective. The Board might not hold 
the required Town Meeting or might fail to obtain enough 
votes to approve the acquisition. In either case, the Settle-
ment Agreement would fail to take effect, meaning that the 
Railroad would retain the land and the Town would retain its 
money and the right to continue attempting to enforce the 
Option. [footnote omitted] Until the reduced acquisition is ap-
proved by Town Meeting, the agreement is not effective, and 
the Town may (but is not required to) attempt to enforce the 
Option.”

The decision can be found on the Select Board’s webpage 
at www.hopedale-ma.gov under the packet for its Dec. 20 
meeting. 
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Be a leader 
in your 
Community ... 

localtownpages

Sponsor your hometown news  
sources and receive permanent 
placement on your chosen town site 
for 12 months! Tie in your corporate 
profile, company branding and so-
cial media feed into one neat place 
and reach your target audience with 
our local service directory. We also  
include Sponsored Content and  
Digital Advertising year round.  
No better way of keeping your  
company branding top of mind 
throughout the year! 

Ashland  |  Franklin  |  Holliston  |  Hopedale  |  Medway/Millis  |  Natick  |  Norwood  |  Norfolk/Wrentham

When you book your Community Sponsorship Package, 
your business will receive the following:

• Prominent homepage presence for 12 months. 
• Corporate Profile in Local Town Pages business directory.

• 4 Sponsored Digital Articles per year. 
• Logo/URL under Local Spotlight on Town Homepage.

• 3-30 day, sidebar ads to use within the year.

For more package info and to reserve your spot, please contact Jeremy Wardwell at 413-204-5296 
or by email at jeremywardwell@localtownpages.com Only 10 available per site! They will go quick! 


